 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 4 September 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present for part of the meeting.
Public participation took place between 7.04pm and 7.27pm.  
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
116/17
Cllr Hughes began the meeting by reading out a letter of resignation, for personal reasons, from the Vice-chair, Cllr Chris Haynes. As a result, Cllr Hughes proposed that Cllr Hall take over the role of Vice-chair. Cllr Hall said that providing there were no other councillors interested in the role, he was happy to accept the position. The proposal was therefore seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. The Clerk was asked to commence the Casual Vacancy process. 

117/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr John Williams. 
118/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 6 (a) and 6 (e) – Planning: NP/17/0384/FUL and NP/17/0457/FUL. 
            Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.
119/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 3 July 2017. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 3 July 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 1 abstention. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes. 
120/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 3 July 2017. Cllr Hall reported that the planned ‘Manorfest Fun Day’ in August had been cancelled for various reasons. Cllr Hall mentioned MCC support for the planned event (£180 toward insurance costs) and asked that this support be transferred across to the insurance costs for the Community bonfire event in November 2017. Cllr Long proposed that this offer be transferred as requested. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.


Clerk read out an email that had been received from Julia Barnes, a Jameston resident, about an incident she had witnessed at Beavers Hill crossing and a request for additional warning signage at the crossing. Clerk said he had chased up Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) and Network Rail (NR) about the traffic calming measures proposed on the approach to Beavers Hill crossing (as agreed at the site meeting earlier in the year). NR had responded to confirm that PCC had drawn up plans for these measures and the work had been priced. NR said they were now looking at sourcing the funding for this work and would keep us informed. Cllr Hughes understood that PCC would be taking the work forward and not NR but asked the Clerk to chase up in due course. Cllr Marcia Kidney highlighted other incidents at the crossing and agreed that more signage was required. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that MCC had also asked PCNPA that Section 106 money from the area be used on signage at the crossing.

At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the tape recording of the MCC Meeting held on 3 July 2017. Clerk actioned.
121/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence including;
· Letter from Lyn Hughes, Jameston, requesting that she be given permission to erect a composite bench seat, in memory of her mother and father, at the village end of Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Cllr Hughes said he had visited the location and that there was room to place a bench. The writer had agreed to handle all elements of its installation. Members considered this to be a nice tribute to her parents, who had both contributed a great deal to the community. County Cllr Kidney agreed to take this matter forward.
· Email from Mike Tasker about (lack of) installation of road signage in Manorbier.

· Email from One Voice Wales (OVW) about reform of data protection legislation in May 2018. This will require 12 steps of action from Councils, including Community Councils. These steps include the need to recruit/procure the services of a Data Protection Officer. OVW had agreed to arrange seminars on this topic. 
· Email from Claire Jones, Monitoring Officer, PCC, about further Code of Conduct training.

· Letter from Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales confirming that they will be reviewing the electoral arrangements for Pembrokeshire and that a consultation period runs between 31 July 2017 and 22 October 2017 for comments. See www.ldbc.gov.wales
· Letter from Pembrokeshire Public Service Board/Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Service highlighting the use of defibrillators in the County.

· OVW letter about the Pembrokeshire Area Committee meeting held on 19 July 2017. Cllr Marcia Kidney and Cllr Hall were unable to attend. The OVW annual conference is on 30 September 2017 in Builth Wells.

· Email from PCC about a series of meetings in October 2017 about PCC priorities and efficiency savings plans.
· HMRC confirmation of VAT reclaim payment to MCC of £1,301.29.

· PCC confirmation of the latest Annual Precept payment to MCC of £6,367.

· Letter from Aon UK Ltd confirming that they would not be involved in Local Council insurance from next year and MCC would need to consider other brokers for its policy from June 2018.

· PLANED/Pembrokeshire Community Forum Network event on 2 November 2017. Short survey completed by Full Council to help aid network events.

· Letter from Welsh Government about funding for the setting up of Clustering arrangements. Applicable to those Councils already looking at options around Clustering.

Other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. Cllr Hughes suggested that the Clerk be contacted if any Member wished to see the specific details of any items of correspondence discussed.
122/17
To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/17/0384/FUL – Construction of an extension and conversion of a garage to ancillary accommodation at Windy Ridge, Lydstep. SA70 7SE. MCC’s response, sent during the summer recess and dealt with by the Chair and the Clerk in line with MCC policy, was read out by Cllr Hughes. MCC had not raised any objections to the application but had expressed concerns about the possibility of the development becoming a future holiday let. PCC had confirmed that conditions attached to any approval would cover this point. A local enforcement issue highlighted by PCC to M CC was not relevant to this application. The application was subsequently approved with conditions.
b) NP/17/0389/CLE – Certificate of Lawfulness for a mobile home on land at Elm House, Jameston SA70 8QJ. Cllr Hughes reported that the applicant could not prove use of the mobile home for the last 10 years (a requirement of applications of this kind). The application stated that the caravan in question had been used as a mobile home since 2010. Cllr Long therefore proposed that this application be recommended for Refusal. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
c) NP/17/0418/TCA – Tree Works: Sycamore and Ash trees to be felled to ground level along northern boundary of rear garden at Ryefield House, Manorbier SA70 7TE. MCC’s response, sent during the summer recess and dealt with by the Chair and the Clerk in line with MCC policy, was read out by Cllr Hughes. This response had recommended approval. Cllr Hughes had visited the location and reported that the trees posed a safety hazard as they were extremely close to the house. Mike Higgins, Tree Officer at PCNPA, had also confirmed this view. 
d) NP/17/0419/TCA – Tree Works: Fell to ground level 2 groups of Elm trees at Long Park Cottage, Long Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC’s response, recommending approval, was sent during the summer recess and had been dealt with by him and the Clerk in line with MCC policy. Cllr Hughes had spoken with Mike Higgins at PCNPA about the trees. He had confirmed that some of the trees were very small. It had also been reported that Dutch Elm Disease was present in the area and Mr Higgins had recommended that the trees be felled. Cllr Hannon, who had objected to the application as a member of the public, had been invited to a site meeting by Mr Higgins but he had not received the invitation. Cllr Hannon considered that the application was submitted in order for the applicants to have a sea view from their property and was surprised that MCC had not objected to the application. Cllr Hughes said he had considered calling an emergency meeting after seeing correspondence from Cllr Hannon but did speak to Mike Higgins, who had recommended the felling and as a result he did not feel it necessary to call an emergency meeting, based on the advice given by PCNPA. Cllr Hannon added that he felt PCNPA’s publication of Notices of the application was very limited and was unsure why the decision making was delegated to officers. Cllr Hughes said that if Members preferred not to have a summer recess they could make that decision next year. Cllr Long and Cllr Marcia Kidney said they were happy with the way the Chair had handled this matter. Cllr Parker wondered that if there were planning applications received next summer, they could be sent out by email but acknowledged that not every Member would see them through that route.
e) NP/17/0457/FUL – Retention of cabin in garden as a hobby room, toolbox and sewing/cutting room/craft room at 2 Gray Avenue, Manorbier SA70 7TR. Cllr Hall confirmed he knew the applicant and was surprised that planning permission was needed for this timber constructed cabin. He added that it was placed behind a large hedge and was not intrusive to anybody. Cllr Hall was not aware of any local objections. Cllr Parker wondered if the applicant was running a business from the cabin and if so this could be the reason why planning permission was needed. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the application stated that Karen Bolton, Enforcement Officer at PCNPA, had given pre-application advice to the applicant. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
f) NP/17/0461/TPO – Tree Works: Sycamore and Elms – reduce overhang (3m) and reduce height (2m); raize canopy (5m) at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park, Lydstep SA70 7SB. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
g) NP/17/0462/TPO – Tree Works: Remove 2 Horse Chestnut trees at Chestnut Cottage, Morfa Terrace, Manorbier SA70 7TH. Cllr Hall said that these were substantial trees. Cllr Hughes highlighted the reasons stated in the application for the removal of the trees (bleeding canker present, dead wood in the upper crown and adjacent to the entrance). Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 1 abstention.
h) NP/17/0507/TPO – Tree Works: Remove 3x Sycamore trees and reduce 2x Elm trees at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park, Lydstep. SA70 7SB. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the applicant would be replacing the felled trees with 3x Rowan trees and dogwood. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.
i) NP/17/0127/FUL – One Planet Development for single household and Retention of temporary caravan at Willow Farm, North of Rock Farm, Cow Park Lane, Manorbier Newton SA70 8QB. Request by PCNPA for MCC to further consider this application previously recommended for Refusal by MCC. Cllr Hughes reported that the PCNPA case officer had written to MCC requesting that Full Council further consider this application, following its earlier recommendation of refusal. Clerk provided Councillors with a copy of the updated Management Plan (on their arrival for the Full Council meeting) for perusal. These copies had been delivered by Caroline Bowen to the Clerk’s home ahead of the meeting. In addition, Cllr Hughes said he had also met with the applicants and Caroline Bowen for about two hours at his house recently and this had helped him understand the One Planet Developments more clearly. This included on viability issues, where the applicants would have to provide a set of accounts once a year for five years. If satisfactory accounts were not provided, PCNPA would ask for the development to be removed and the location would revert back to an agricultural field. Cllr Hall said that on viewing the updated Management Plan a number of his earlier concerns had been allayed and the flooding issues were at the applicant’s risk. Cllr Hall asked about the projected lifespan of the timber building. Cllr Hannon asked why this had been sent back to MCC for reconsideration. Cllr Hughes read out key elements of Caroline Bowen’s 3 page letter mentioned above. An email from Caroline Bowen to the Clerk copying the comments of Natural Resources Wales (NRW) on this application was also read out by Cllr Hughes. This email confirmed that NRW did not raise any concerns on flooding issues but were originally concerned about use of a vermi-toilet. The applicants had now omitted this form of toilet and replaced it with a dry composted toilet to avoid any issue with ground water. The applicant had also addressed, in the updated management plan, the flooding concerns, with the growing sectors now to take place away from the flooded areas. Cllr Hughes highlighted a map provided by NRW on flooding risks at this location. Cllr Hughes thought that, in his opinion, the applicants would be hard pressed to achieve 65% of their sustainable income from the two acres of land. Cllr Hughes acknowledged that the question of sporadic development outside of the LDP did not apply to One Planet Developments but that the other two issues of previous concern to MCC, financial viability and flooding risk, still stood. In answering a question from Cllr Hall, Cllr Hughes said that PCNPA would ultimately make a decision on this application, including addressing the financial viability issue. Cllr Parker thought that she could not make a decision on the application at this meeting and preferred the application to be decided by PCNPA’s Development Management Committee (DMC). Cllr Hughes confirmed that if MCC recommended refusal on this application again it would go to the DMC. He felt that the DMC were much better informed and knowledgeable than MCC on this type of application and were already considering one other One Planet Development application. Cllr Long considered this application had been well researched by the applicant and their entrepreneurship was to be congratulated. Cllr Hughes agreed these points but preferred the DMC to make the final decision. Cllr Hannon added that from his own experience, NRW advice on flood risks was not always reliable. In most cases, NRW offer general mapping advice on flood risks but they also suggest local experience is taken into consideration and in Cllr Hannon’s experience it was this local experience that often counted for more than the general mapping advice. Cllr Hannon thought that there was much in this application that was contestable, including the ability to easily remove the structures and dwelling (6m by 20m) by crane and flat bed lorry. Cllr Hall highlighted an element from the plan that said the timber structures could be easily taken down and removed from site. Cllr Hannon also mentioned the training that was to be provided on site for deaf people. Delegates would need to travel by public transport as a requirement of One Planet Developments. Cllr Hannon thought MCC would need to defer further consideration of this application or it asks PCNPA to make the final decision as they had the relevant experts. Cllr Hughes did not believe it could be further deferred. Cllr Parker felt it should go to DMC (not officers) for decision. Cllr Hughes agreed but again re-iterated that for this course of action to be taken, MCC would need to recommend refusal of the application. Cllr Long said that MCC did now have additional information to consider and felt in favour of the application. Cllr Hall proposed that the application be approved. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 2 in favour. 4 against. At this point, a second proposal was put forward. Cllr Hannon proposed that MCC re-iterate its previous decision to not recommend approval of this application, particularly on the grounds that the number of tests that have to be applied to such an application, as laid out in the various processes associated with it, are not within the resources or competencies of MCC and that it believed that it was for PCNPA to adopt a consistent policy on applications of this kind. Therefore, PCNPA’s DMC should determine whether or not this application should be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hughes. Vote taken 4 in favour. 2 against. 
j) Other Notices were discussed and noted by Full Council.
123/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 June 2017 to 11 August 2017. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £2,509.79 and that transactions totalling £1,183.31 had cleared the account. A VAT repayment of £1,301.29 had been paid in to the account. One cheque totalling £40.00 remained unpresented at 11 August 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £24,803.97. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 
124/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· County Cllr Kidney confirmed that Mr Tasker was correct (see 121/17 above) in that road signs have yet to be installed in Manorbier. Road markings (rumble strips) in Jameston have also yet to be installed. The tarmacing of the road adjacent to the bus shelter in Lydstep will be undertaken when PCC’s team are next in the area.

· Painted road signs at the bus shelter in Jameston (Tenby bound) have been completed.

· PCC’s Cabinet was due to meet on 11 September 2017. A campaign to reduce dog fouling was to be discussed.

· PCNPA’s Chief Executive has written to PCC’s CEO about the possibilities of PCNPA moving in to County Hall, Haverfordwest.
· NP/17/0389/CLE has been ‘called-in’ by PCNPA (by County Cllr Kidney). See item 122/17.
· Cllr Hannon referred to the road signage and safety issues in Manorbier and considered that matters were getting worse, particularly during summer. Delivery vans of all sorts had also increased and added to the traffic going through the village. Cllr Hannon suggested that signs were needed to show that pedestrians had priority where no pavement existed. County Cllr Kidney recognised the problems and noted Cllr Hannon’s valid comments. 


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his monthly update.
125/17
To receive an update on the Annual Audit return for 2016/17. Clerk reported that the Annual Return had now been sent back from the external auditors, Grant Thornton. Grant Thornton had reported that no risk assessment had been undertaken during the last financial year (although an assessment was undertaken in June 2017). This was the only observation and the return had been signed off by Grant Thornton. Clerk confirmed that relevant notices would now be placed in the community notice boards offering local electors the opportunity to see the annual audit paperwork.
126/17
To consider and approve applications for Co-option to MCC. Cllr Hughes reported that, following the publication of the Casual Vacancy notices, two applications for Co-option had been received. These were from James Miall, Manorbier Newton and Graham Peter Clark of Jameston. Cllr Hughes read out the letters of application. Cllr Long proposed that James Miall and Graham Peter Clark be Co-opted to MCC as Community Councillors for Jameston and Lydstep Ward. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk to action accordingly. Cllr Hughes confirmed that there were still 2 vacancies on MCC for Manorbier Ward and a further Casual Vacancy for Jameston and Lydstep Ward, following the resignation of Cllr Haynes. (See item 116/17 above.)
127/17
To receive an update on grass cutting and other issues at the North and South sports fields, Manorbier. Clerk reported upon a series of emails from Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) about grass cutting, rolling of the fields and vegetation cut-back from around the pavilion. Clerk had also been approached by a member of the public asking about the locked gates to the South field and whether there was a public Right of Way through the field. Clerk confirmed that dogs were not allowed in the field and that there was no public Right of Way. Clerk said he had spoken to Cllr Hughes about the pitch rolling and had authorised this work at a cost of £250. This would be undertaken by Richard Mason, MCC’s grass cutter. MUFC had also asked about the cutting back of vegetation from around the pavilion in the North field. Again, after discussions between the Clerk and Chair of MCC, this work had been approved at a cost of £125. Richard Mason will undertake this work once MUFC had moved rubbish from around the pavilion. Members noted that rubbish was still in situ, too, at the old bonfire position in the field. Cllr Hall agreed to speak with MUFC about the rubbish. A skip would be ordered by MUFC to collect the rubbish. Clerk had also reminded Richard Mason about the need to collect grass cuttings after cutting. Cllr Hughes highlighted the considerable amount of funding and help that MCC had provided to MUFC, including that set out in the under lease agreement. Cllr Hall reported that MUFC were now attempting to form a Committee and hold an AGM. This would ensure Mike Brown gets support in his work. 

MUFC had also reported that moles had re-appeared in the South field. Clerk had asked Cllr John Williams to tackle their eradication. Cllr Williams agreed to do so, on return from his holiday. Mike Brown, MUFC, had been informed as well as Richard Mason.

Clerk reported that a further email had been received from MUFC asking for support in purchasing a second hand, heavy duty roller, for £350. Cllr Hall expressed a Personal and Prejudicial Interest at this point and left the room (9.44pm). Members wondered how a heavy duty roller would be pulled. Cllr Hannon said that until MCC had evidence that MUFC had provided a skip, cleared the rubbish and undertaken any other issues outstanding, MCC should not provide any more funding resources to MUFC. Cllr Hughes also reminded Members that the lease agreement with the landowner, Peter Kidney, lasted only until 2024 and at this point reverted back to him. Cllr Hannon proposed that until all the outstanding issues have been undertaken by MUFC, consideration of support for the purchase of a roller by MUFC should not be discussed. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 5 in favour. Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point (9.46pm).
128/17
To consider any update on the Notice Relating to Application for a Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Clerk had not received anything further from Matt Cloud, PCC. However, PCC had responded to MCC’s Freedom of Information request about the number of PCC managed play areas in Pembrokeshire that had a Right of Way through them. Cllr Hughes read out the response which confirmed that 7 PCC managed play areas had a public Right of Way through them. None of these 7 play areas had bye-laws restricting dogs going through them. Cllr Hughes suggested that MCC re-address this issue at Jameston Play Area at a future meeting. Clerk asked for contact details of Mr Lindsay, owner of a small part of the land at the play area. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to chase up.
129/17
To discuss and approve the commissioning of two dog waste signs for Manorbier beach. Cllr Hall proposed that Members agree to defer discussions on this item until the October 2017 meeting by which time PCNPA may have re-erected their signs. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
130/17
To discuss and approve a Local Resolution Protocol
for MCC. Clerk reminded Members of previous brief discussions (103/17) about the One Voice Wales Model Local Resolution Protocol for Community and Town Councils. This Protocol covered low level complaints by Members against Members and by Officers against Members. After a brief discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that the OVW Model Local Resolution Protocol be adopted by MCC. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
131/17
To consider and agree responses (if any) to Hywel Dda’s consultations on Clinical Services and Mental Health Services. Cllr Hannon thought that MCC could not do these consultations justice. He considered that Hywel Dda had big problems on spending and were trying to cut back on services. He added that Hywel Dda had appalling waiting lists for certain surgical services and these were much bigger than waiting lists in England. He suggested that Hywel Dda needed to look at the way they ran their services. Members agreed. Individual responses could be made on the Hywel Dda website.
132/17
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Various tasks at Manorbier Newton – Cllr Hall updated members on work County Cllr Kidney and he had undertaken at Manorbier Newton, including clearing some of the water courses. Cllr Hall said some of these needed attention by PCC. A stone culvert was collapsing near to the railway line and on the road to Black Bridge a ditch needed clearing.
b) Car parking at Manorbier Station – no update from PCC. Review October 2017.
c) Jameston Play Area – Clerk confirmed the latest quarterly inspection had been completed by PCC. No new findings had been highlighted.  
d) Re-surfacing of land/painting of yellow lines in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop/Jameston bus stop – see item 124/17 above.
e) Installation of traffic speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the

Pembroke direction. See item 124/17 above.
f) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. A further complaint from a member of the public (holiday visitor from Keighley) had been made about lack of access on the footpath (blocked off at Park Farm). Support for MCC’s efforts to fully open up this public footpath was provided. Clerk had copied this email to PCNPA (Anthony Richards). He agreed to respond to the complainant and reported that he had met with the agent for the landowner and had highlighted the growing demand for its re-instatement. A minor route diversion is to be considered. PCNPA agreed to keep MCC informed.
133/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) Jameston Community Association – Jameston Village Hall insurance costs - £1,800. Cllr Hughes declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in this item and left the room (10.00pm). Cllr Hall, as Vice-chair, took up the position of Chair. Cllr Hall read out the formal request from Jameston Community Association for payment of the insurance costs agreed at MCC’s Annual Precept meeting. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – 5 in favour. Cllr Hughes returned to the room at this point (10.02pm).
b) I P Morris – MCC’s BT Premium email costs (2 months) and MCC’s Panda Gold Protection (1 year) including VAT. - £56.98. Cllr Long proposed that these costs be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

c) Invoices received after publication of the agenda: None.
134/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hall confirmed that the ‘Save Our Skrinkle Park’ organisers were due to install the first new pieces of play equipment at Skrinkle Play Area later that month. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 10.04pm.
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